
ACTION NOTES 
 

MEETING: Wexham & Ivers Local Area Forum 
DATE: 13 October 2010 7.30 pm to 9.30 pm 
LOCATION Main Hall, Harvey Memorial Hall, George Green 

Road, George Green, Slough SL3 6BJ 
 

 
Present:   

Ruth Vigor-Hedderly (Buckinghamshire County Council), Bill Lidgate (Buckinghamshire 
County Council), Pat Leech (Iver Parish Council), Jeanette Watkins (Iver Parish Council) 
and Geoff Spring (Wexham Parish Council) 

In Attendance:  Mark Averill, Stephen Young, Rachael Winfield, Wendy Matthews, James Fowler and 
Lauryn Swift 

 

 
Item ISSUES RAISED 
1  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE / CHANGES IN MEMBERSHIP 

 
Apologies were received from Carol Gibson, Alan Oxley, Derek Adlam, Ian Skeldon, Julian Wilson, 
Ravi Gidar, Malcolm Bradford and Marion Dunstall 

2  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
None 

3  ACTION NOTES 
 
The Action Notes for the meeting held on 30 June 2010 were agreed, subject to the following: 
 
Item 5 Question Time 
Geoff Spring expressed concern that the minute did not reflect his comments in relation to the 
funding request of the ICC project, especially the timescale for making funds available.  He made 
the point that they should go through a number of stages from application, to report, to committee 
approval, and that the LAF should have a formal way of dealing with any funding requests. 

4  CONFIRMATION OF VICE CHAIRMAN 
 
Members received, for information, the response from the Head of Legal and Democratic Service 
in relation to confirmation of Vice Chairman for the Local Area Forum. 

5  QUESTION TIME 
 
Mr Andre Syson expressed concern about drivers spending only the stretch of road from 
Coronation Avenue to Middle Green Road.  His main concern was for people exiting onto the road, 
particularly from the park. 
 
Mr Syson asked whether there was anything that could be done to impede speeding drivers, even 
through a 30mph speed limit was in place and there were road markings.  He suggested that a 
mobile speed camera could be used on part of the road. 
 
It was agreed that Wendy Matthews would discuss the issue with Mr Syson, in relation to use of 
the community speedwatch camera.  The Chairman considered that this issue should also be 
brought to the attention of the Police in the hope that their presence may slow down drivers.  Mark 
Averill said that speedwatch could provide data for the Police to ascertain the seriousness of the 



situation.  Use of a vehicle activated sign was also discussed but it was noted that the sign could 
not be modified to indicate concealed entrances. 
 
Tiny Toes Nursery 
Sarah Meere, Director of Iver Community Child Care informed members that the Tiny Toes 
Nursery in Iver Heath will be closing next year because the current staff were unable to continue.  
Sarah stated she was happy to take over the running of the nursery but that she would need 
funding to cover legal and regulatory expenses to support the transition period. Sarah suggested 
the cost to register the nursery, including legal expenses, would be approximately £5,000.  This 
would be a one off payment.  There was also an issue in relation to after school provision and a 
public meeting had been held in this connection to look at whether an after school club could be 
included.  Sarah also stated that any staff would be taken over under TUPE regulations and she 
would ensure the new facility would be more streamlined.  It was noted that the County Council 
was unable to help with funding. 
 
The current nursery facility caters for 24 children, which is in line with expectations for the area.  
Currently parents pay for provision by the hour but this would be revisited if the provision was 
taken over by Iver Community Child Care. 
 
In answer to a member’s question about annual income, Sarah stated she did not have the figures 
to hand.  However, there had been one early years grant and the figures for last year showed that 
the facility broke even in relation to running costs.  The Chairman suggested that no decision could 
be made on whether to provide funding until a full business plan had been submitted which should 
include income and expenditure for past years as well as a projected forecast for the future. 
 
Bill Lidgate stated that there had been nursery provision at the Village Hall for many years but 
when the founder retired, the staff struggled to keep it running.  The local school was informed of 
the situation and confirmed that there was a need for this provision in the area.  The Village Hall 
Management Committee has maintained low rental costs for the current nursery to help it remain in 
business.  However, this could not continue indefinitely.   
 
In further discussion, the following was noted: 

• Sarah Meere said she had received assurance that Early Years funding was in place. 
• Confirmation would be needed from Ofsted about whether the Village Hall was suitable for 

the nursery provision. 
• The nursery would provide provision for five days a week. 
• It was noted that it had only just come to light that the nursery was struggling and may not 

continue after Christmas.  However, concern was expressed that further information should 
be provided before any decision was taken to provide funding. 

• In answer to the Chairman’s question about whether the Bucks Foundation had been 
approached, Sarah confirmed she was in touch with this organisation and was happy to 
speak to any other organisations that may be able to provide support. 

• The Chairman also asked whether the Management Committee was led by volunteers.  
Sarah stated that she was the only volunteer, the other staff were paid. 

 
Stephen Young informed members that money was available from this year’s delegated budgets.  
There were several proposals coming forward but it may be too late to wait for the February 
meeting before making any decisions.  He suggested that an extra meeting be held in November 
in order to discuss all outstanding budget proposals.  All information relating to budget proposals 
would be circulated to members in advance in order to inform their decisions. 
 
 
TfB Delegated Budget Schemes 2010/11 
Geoff Spring expressed concern regarding the delay in putting in the bus shelters which were 
agreed under the TfB delegated budget scheme. 



6  PETITIONS 
 
None. 

7  REPORTS ON SUMMER ACTIVITIES 
 
Stephen Young presented his report. 
 
Members were reminded that the LAF provisionally agreed to allocate £6,000 from its 2010/11 
local priorities budget, to the Iver Community Childcare for a programme of summer activities.  The 
final decision was delegated to the Chairman in consultation with the Local Area Co-ordinator and 
the relevant head of service.  A detailed programme of activities which were held during the 
summer was circulated to the Forum. 
 
Activities were held during four weeks of the summer holidays and the following was noted: 
 

• The costs for activities were approximately £15 per child per day and the age range was 3-
5 years, 5-7 years and 8-11 years. All the funding was spent and there was a slight loss of 
£180.  Work will be undertaken on a fund raising strategy for provision for next summer.  
Stephen Young offered support in identifying funding streams and help with completing 
applications. Eighty eight children were catered for. 

• 50% of children came from Iver, 15% from Richings Park, 5% from George Green and the 
rest from Hillingdon and Fulmer. 

• A copy of the business plan is available for members to see if they wish. 
• A youth survey and consultation was carried out, detailing what was provided and what 

young people felt they wanted.  This will be collated and brought back to a future meeting. 
• The Chairman expressed disappointment that none of the members of the Forum had been 

invited to see the activities. 
 
Further activities were sanctioned for the Wexham area and discussions took place with the South 
Bucks Arts officer, which resulted in workshops being carried out with Gina Martin, a local artist, 
working with young people in George Green.  Eighteen young people participated in the 
workshops at a cost of £1,200.  In addition to the creative workshops, to support the launch of the 
BMX track in Iver, safety equipment, coaching and initial running costs were approved by the 
Chairman as specified in the report attached to the agenda. 

8  FEEDBACK FROM SUMMER YOUTH CONSULTATION 
 
The Chairman welcomed to the meeting James Fowler, Countywide Detached Youth Worker, and 
Lauryn Swift a volunteer with the Iver Education Trust.  A copy of the report given by James is 
attached to the minutes.   
 
James stated he was asked to come to George Green to consult with young people to find out 
what they felt about their area and the existing facilities.  This was done during a six week period 
through informal discussion and a questionnaire. 
 
Preliminary issues included the fact that George Green is small compared to surrounding areas.  It 
is a rural area and young people find it difficult to get around.  Transport is a key issue here and in 
South Bucks as a whole.  The dual carriageway is restricting and separates George Green from 
other areas.  James considered that better use could be made of the open spaces and suggested 
that a multi use games area (MUGA) would be a useful facility. 
 
With regard to the age range consulted it was noted that 18 13-19 year olds and 12 young people 
under 13 were consulted.  James said he would like to meet the same groups again to provide 
consistency of feedback. 
 



Feedback from the groups was as follows: 
 
13+ age group 

• A new shelter similar to the one at Iver Heath 
• Permanent graffiti wall 
• BMX track in the park 
• More transport to get to facilities 
• Football club and a proper pitch 

 
9-12 age group 

• More activities 
• Youth Club (the 13+ age group did not consider this a priority) 
• Seating in the park 
• Party providers, including use of the hall 
• Sports Centre 

 
James stated that what George Green needed was a sense of community.  His immediate 
thoughts on what was needed were as follows: 

• There is space in the park to install youth friendly amenities 
• With regard to provision of a BMX track, James suggested that transport to the track in Iver 

would be more positive. 
• A Youth Bus. 
• For the 9-12 age group, somewhere for the young people to go, such as a youth club. 

 
James said he would be willing to continue the consultation exercise and try to find a user group of 
some 10 young people to present what they want.  Even if it was just a youth shelter, this would be 
a positive way forward. It was suggested that links could be made with the Slough Young People’s 
Centre. 
 
Geoff Spring stated that his Parish Council may be able to provide some funding, but they do not 
have a large precept and have recently spent £20,000 on new play and fitness equipment.  The 
Youth Shelter is on the Parish Council list, but its siting would be critical.   
 
Geoff expressed surprise that James Fowler did not take into account where George Green and 
Wexham children went to school when making contact with them.  Most children are bussed out to 
their schools and therefore after school activities do not take place in the local area.  Even though 
the senior school is now a sports college, it is not open to the wider community.  With regard to a 
football pitch, the football club is only for those under the age of 10 years. 
 
It was suggested that transport could be provided to bus children to the BMX track in Iver, which 
would be more cost effective and consideration could be given to the provision of a minibus to take 
children to activities.  Members discussed areas where young people had built their own BMX 
track. 
 
The Chairman thanked James Fowler for his presentation and encouraged him to continue with 
the consultation exercise and report back to a future meeting.  Geoff Spring agreed to report back 
to his Parish Council on the discussion. 
 
Stephen Young agreed to support the LAF with advice on funding streams once agreement had 
been reached on the types of facilities that could be provided young people. 
 
Lauryn Swift from Iver Education Trust updated members on the launch of the BMX track in Iver 
Heath.  150 people attended and there was a real sense of community spirit.  It was hoped that 
more coaching could be provided for the children in the spring.  She thanked the Local Area Forum 
for providing funding for the summer activities and hoped that the work would now continue to 



expand. 
 
Lauryn also provided information on the following: 

• ‘Knowing Me’, a group for young local women aged 16+.  This is aimed at vulnerable young 
women and deals with confidential issues as well as restoring self esteem.  Workshops 
were put on over a four week period at a total cost of £800. 

• The Hive After School Club which runs on Fridays.  The cost of the room hire is £25 per 
week. 

• Youth mentoring scheme for vulnerable young people who self harm or are bullied.  Role 
models are provided for the young people to be able to refer to.  This is currently operating 
in Iver and Iver Heath but could be extended to Wexham.  There are 15 volunteers each 
mentoring two young people.  Lauryn stated that they will be applying for further funding to 
keep this running. 

 
Stephen Young referred members to the priorities identified in the Local Area Plan which it is 
hoped will encompass many of the issues discussed at this meeting.  The Plan will identify issues 
to be taken forward in the new financial year. 

9  WINTER GRITTING 
 
Mark Averill updated members.   

 
There had been three reviews of winter maintenance as a result of the problems encountered 
during last winter.   

• TfB Review  
• County Council Overview and Scrutiny Review  
• National Resilience Review  
 

Last year there were problems across the UK with salt delivery.  The Authority was looking at ways 
to conserve and spread salt effectively.  Currently there are 10,000tonnes of salt in the County 
stock.  Ringway Jacobs has another 2,500 tonnes in reserve.  In a standard year 6,000 tonnes are 
used, the majority of which are stored in depots across the county.  Overseas suppliers will be 
sought if Salt Union cannot provide extra supplies. Pre-wetting will take place to reduce salt spread 
and this method of spreading also ensures that the salt stays where it is spread. 
 
During heavy snow events a snow network will be introduced in order to clear the main core 
network first and then allow resource to drop back to cover other roads as necessary.  The snow 
network has been increased to allow coverage of roads that access major waste sites, major 
communities, bus depots, railways, household waste recycling centres and emergency services 
facilities.  As a priority, A and B roads will be looked at first and the rest of the network will be risk 
assessed as in previous years.  Not all school bus routes will be undertaken because of the 
random nature of the routes.  Work will be undertaken with Amey to make them aware of what 
needs to be done.  Key facilities will also be treated. 
 
Whilst collision data has been used in the past to identify which roads should be salted, it has been 
suggested that this be removed from the criteria because the data skewed the findings for this 
year.  Secondary routes will be gritted as in previous winters. 
 
If supply becomes an issue as the season progresses then in some cases a mix of salt and grit will 
be used to prolong supplies. 
 
Culs de sac will be treated as a priority 3 category.  However, with regard to footpaths and 
cycleways, those where the service is not devolved will be treated in accordance with policy. 
 
Work will be undertaken with the District Councils to ensure their contractors can help clear snow 
in busy areas.  It must be remembered that the District Councils’ first priority will be to ensure that 



their services are delivered as soon as practically possible. 
 
Salt heaps and bins are important.  These will be filled in a timely and more structured way.  Salt 
may be sold to parish and town councils if they have a need, at £60 per bag.  This ensures that 
they get supplies at the best possible price because of bulk buying by the County Council.  If town 
or parish councils wish to reserve any stock they should do so now, before demand increases.  
 
More engagement will be undertaken with farmers with regard to snow ploughing and this is being 
done through the National Farmers’ Union (NFU).   
 
Information on public liability relating to clearance of footpaths will be included in the policy and 
sent to parish councils.  Provided people use recognised methods of clearance, i.e. shovel, then it 
is unlikely they could be sued if an accident occurs.  The DfT is also producing a “snow code”, as 
soon as this is available then links to the document will be sent to all parishes and towns as 
necessary. 
 
People will be able to track gritters live on the network through the Service Information Centre 
(SIC).  The SIC will also show the rainfall radar. 
 
A Safe Winter Driving leaflet is about to be published and additional information sheets will be sent 
to members. 
 
Work is being undertaken with Thames Valley Police and all authorities in the Thames Valley 
Region in order to collect data and post the news on our sites.  With regard to cross-border 
arrangements the Authority will be in touch with all neighbouring authorities.   
 
Bill Lidgate stated he was pleased to see that Household Waste Recycling centres were now on 
the list of priorities for road clearance.  South Bucks District Council has equipped all its RCVs with 
winter tyres between November and March. This was a good example of joint working. 
 
The Chairman thanked Mark Averill for his report. 

10  TFB DELEGATED BUDGET 2010-11 
 
Members noted the report and the fact that the schemes had been agreed earlier in the year. 

11  TFB DELEGATED BUDGET 2011-12 
 
Members noted the schemes which have been presented for 2011/12.  Decisions on which 
schemes to take forward will be discussed at the February meeting. 

12  LOCAL AREA BUDGETS 
 
Stephen Young reported that of the £20,000 Local Priorities Budget only £6,500 has been spent, 
and of the £5,000 for Positive Activities for Young People, £2,600 remains to be spent.  Members 
noted that this must be spent before the end of the financial year Stephen suggested the following 
could be considered for funding: 
 

• Activities for young people in Wexham.  
• Further potential funding for Age Concern for the Good Neighbour Scheme. 
• Funding re Iver Youth Provision 
• The Tiny Toes initiative 
• Iver Heath Race Issue and work with South Bucks District Council. 

 
Members discussed above suggestions, including the potential for further funding in relation to the 
Tiny Toes initiative.  It was agreed that further clarity was needed in relation to this project 



including a sound business plan and sight of the accounts. 
 
Members agreed to hold an extra meeting as soon as possible in order to discuss how the Local 
Area Forum budgets should be spent.  
 
Action:  Clerk to arrange extra meeting before Christmas to discuss the Local Area Forum 

Budget 
 

13  LOCAL AREA PLAN 
 
This was discussed under item 12. 

14  ITEMS FOR THE FORWARD PLAN 
 

• The Bucks Debate – Outcome on such issues as Rights of Way  
• Government Spending Review  
• The Big Society  
• Bucks Draft Freight Strategy – to remain on the Forward Plan as a reminder for the time 

being  
15  DATES OF NEXT AND FUTURE MEETINGS 

 
(Addendum:  subsequent to the meeting, a further meeting was arranged for Wednesday 8 
December at 7.00pm at St Leonards Hall, St Leonards Walk (off Richings Way), Richings Park, 
Bucks, SL0 9DD 
 
Dates of Future Meetings: 
 
2011 
23 February 
27 April 
 

 
29 June 
12 October 

 
16  BUCKS FIRE AND RESCUE SERVICE - EMERGENCY SERVICES COURSE FOR YOUNG 

PEOPLE 
 
Members were presented with information on the Emergency Services Course for young people 
and asked to consider whether they wished to see a similar course for young people in the 
Wexham and Ivers area. 

17  TFB UPDATE 
 
Members received and noted the report from the Head of Transport for Buckinghamshire. 

18  LTP 3 UPDATE ON PROGRESS 
 
Members received and noted the Report. 

19  PARKING ENFORCEMENT 
 
Members noted the contents of the letter from the Head of Transport for Buckinghamshire. 


